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Storm Water District Moves Forward

At a Special Meeting of the Ludlow Maintenance Com-
mission, the Board of Trustees endorsed the formation of
a Storm Water Control District for the north side. This
issue is one that has concerned residents of the north side
of the Village for some time. The Ludlow Maintenance
Commission approved the posting of a bond that is
required by the County to start the process toward a vote
of the residents of the proposed district. If this vote
passes, a Board of three Commissioners will be appointed
for three months. An election will then be held to elect
the Commissioners.

One of the first tasks of the District will be to have an
engineering study completed that hopefully will show the
extent of the problem of storm water control. The storm
water issue finds the major associations of the north side
in agreement. The Ludlow Maintenance Commission, the
Lot Owners Association and the North Bay Coalition all
agree that a District is in the best interests of the commu-
nity.

LMC Trustee Bob Linrothe stated that while he person-
ally does not have a storm water problem, he recognizes
the problem is a community issue that requires we get
together and resolve the problem. “We should all support
the District just like we have supported the Fire District
in the past,” he said. It was also pointed out that one of
the advantages of a local District is that all of the money
collected would have to be spent in Port Ludlow unlike a
County-wide District where the funds collected could be
spent anywhere in the County.

The final map of the district is still under consideration
but it will encompass all of the north side and possibly
some portions of the commercial area. Meanwhile a new
30-inch pipe has been installed in the Montgomery area
that should resolve some of the problems for those
residents living nearby.

Vaughn Hubbard, a north side resident, suggested that the
south side of the Village might want to join the District.
The Board of Trustees indicated that the south would be
welcome but that they most likely would not be interested
at this time since their system is relatively new unlike the
system on the north side.
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Drainage District Election Approved

The Jefferson County Board of County Commissioners
met on May 16th at the Beach Club in what could be de-
scribed as one of the shortest public meetings on record.
The purpose of the meeting was to provide a public forum
on the issue of creating a Drainage District for the North
Bay. A small but enthusiastic crowd was on hand and
provided input to the Commissioners.

Only four members of the audience addressed the Com-
missioners with somewhat the same message. They all
testified in essence that although they had solved their
own drainage problems they felt that the overall problem
was a community issue that ultimately could only be
solved with community action, i.e. a Drainage District.

Bob Balck an LMC member who is building his retire-
ment home on Montgomery Court told the Commission-
ers that he had spent the equivalent of the cost of a small
home to insure that his foundation was anchored to the
bluff in such a way to preclude any possibility of erosion.
He also told the Commissioners that he and his neighbors
had at their own expense corrected a drainage problem

so that their properties would be protected. Nonetheless,
Mr. Balck felt that the only long-term remedy to drainage
problems was the formation of a District and he urged the
Commissioners to approve the election process. (The vot-
ers in a special election must approve the District before it
can be formed.)

Ron Gregory, a local builder, told the Commissioners that
unless the law of gravity was rescinded, water will con-
tinue to flow downhill and will continue to be a problem
to the North Bay. He urged them to approve the District
election.

Jim Brannaman, President of the LMC, told the Commis-
sioners that the LMC was totally in support of the forma-
tion of the District and he also asked them to approve the
election. All of those who spoke favored the District as a
long-term solution to the problem of drainage.

The Commissioners acted swiftly to approve the Special
Election to be held on September 19th. The next step, if
the District is approved by the voters is for the Commis-
sioners to name 3 District Commissioners to serve until

2002 when a formal election of District Commissioners

can occur in accordance with Washington State law.
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Will Port Ludlow Have Its Own Perfect Storm?

by Ralph Thomas

The purpose of this article is to draw your attention to an outdated drainage system and also to
a potential cure. Drainage is a community problem. Many of us have taken steps to move sur-
face water from our properties, which causes a tremendous amount of water to move laterally
under many of our properties. This water must be conveyed down the hill in such a way that it
does not create a hazard for our neighbors. The soon-to-be-voted-on North Bay Drainage Dis-
trict can bring us back to a condition that precludes the types of problems that have occurred
in other areas and is a first step to protect all of our properties. The Drainage District will have
very little financial impact on most homeowners while increasing our property value and mak-
ing our homes safer. We have done nothing to date about the problem of a “perfect storm” and
supersaturated land that could cause instability on the hillsides.

The possibility of a 100-year storm is only a probability that a monster storm will have a one-
in-a-one hundred chance of occurring at any given time. As the period of time increases the
probability of a monster storm also increases. This means that in a 100-year period there is a
100 percent chance that a monster storm will occur. It does not mean that we will only have a
100-year storm once every 100 years. A 25-year storm will drop 3.5 inches in a 24-hour period,
a 50-year storm will have 3.7 inches and a 100-year storm will drop 4 inches in 24-hours.

From a hydrological point of view the danger from such a storm increases in proportion to
the amount of saturation that already exists. If the ground already contains more water than
normal, then runoff is more likely to cause damage since the ground cannot accept any more
moisture. If the amount of rainfall in a given time period is excessive, the rain will have no-
where to go and will cut new channels, cause banks to collapse and hillsides to become unsta-
ble. In fact we don’t really need a monster storm because time will create the same condition.
If we have even normal rain over a sustained period, the water will not have an opportunity to
dissipate and the ground will become supersaturated.

In 1962 in Oakland, California, 9.4 inches of rain fell in a single day creating a 24-hour storm-
of-record (greatest amount of rain in a 24-hour period ever recorded). This storm continued

to dump water into the already oversaturated area resulting in 13.73 inches in 48 hours and
considerable damage. In January of 1982 a storm dumped 27 inches of rain on the coastal area
of San Francisco Bay. Not a record, but they still experienced slides and debris flows caus-
ing 17 fatalities and millions of dollars in damage. Heavy rainfall in 1996 in Seattle caused
extensive damage and the loss of many homes. To this day you can still see homes that slid
from Perkins Lane in Magnolia and ended up on the beach. Perkins Lane suffered six large
mudslides causing forty homes to be vacated. On Bainbridge Island in 1997 a young couple
that were remodeling a home that had been in existence for some time were killed along with
their two children when their home was covered by a mudslide. Bainbridge Island had experi-
enced more than 20 inches of rain in the previous two months. The ground was supersaturated
and extremely unstable.

A long period of saturation and then a heavy rainfall can cause buoyancy that will turn dirt
into a liquid-like substance causing slopes to destabilize. Gravity then steps in and the hillside
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comes down. Another factor contributing to slides is the
buildup over time of soil and debris in drainage ditches
and culverts. These dams divert the flow of runoff cutting
new channels and causing erosion.

In addition to excessive rainfall we also have a problem
of snow. The Edmonds Marina on December 29th,1996
sustained 20 million dollars in damage due to snow. Ed-
monds rarely gets any significant snowfall. When a large
snowfall melts it creates the same conditions that occur
with rainstorms.

What has all this to do with Port Ludlow and
particularly the North Bay?

We have been fortunate that the majority of our proper-
ties are stable and hopefully will remain so. However

the North Bay has approximately 500 lots that have not
been built on. When these lots have homes on them they
will decrease the space available to handle rainfall. Using
a figure of 3000 square feet for a home and driveway,
multiplied by 500 lots we get 1,500,000 square feet of
impervious surface added to an already over-taxed drain-
age system. The current drainage system for North Bay
has culverts that were installed 35 years ago, some have
rusted out and some are plugged. When first established
the system took advantage of natural swales to get runoff
water to the Sound. These swales have changed over time;
water is no longer following the same paths it followed
35 years ago. Water has been diverted into the greenbelt
areas to the point where they reach supersaturation each
year. When this occurs the water follows the clay beds or
bedrock and then, considering gravity, proceeds to move
laterally to a point where it exits the greenbelt and enters
drainage ditches on the other side. There are culverts
within the greenbelt but they are in need of repair or
replacement.

We have already seen the damage that can occur when a
culvert is incapable of handling the runoff. Fortunately
the County replaced the culvert on Montgomery. We have
also seen the damage that occurred on Montgomery Court
when a portion of the bluff eroded exposing and endan-
gering the sewer line. Once again we are fortunate that it
was repaired in time.

If Port Ludlow does have its own “perfect storm,” we can
be ready for it. Support the new Drainage District. It is a
first step to protect all of our properties.

Our thanks to Dan Collins, Lt. Comdyr. US Navy Retired and
Meteorologist, who provided weather data.
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Beach Club Update

LOA Meeting Summary

Supports Drainage District

The August meeting of the Lot Owners Association
(LOA) was held on the evening of August 11th. The
Board approved support of the formation of the North
Bay Drainage District. It was suggested that a table be
set up at the Village Post Office prior to the election to
remind voters to vote. A telephone and e-mail campaign
to support the election was also proposed.
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A Special Note Regarding the
Drainage District Election

LMC members owning land within the boundaries of
the proposed Drainage District should have received a
mailing from the County Auditor explaining the upcom-
ing Special Election on Sept. 19™. These notices were
mailed to all members with a mailing address in the State
of Washington. If you own property and are a registered
voter in the State of Washington, but do not receive your
mail in Washington State, you should contact the County
Auditor to obtain an absentee ballot. If your property is
in a corporate name or in the name of a trust, you must
notify the County Auditor, in writing by August 30th, of
the person or two people who will cast the two votes for
your property.

Contact Donna Eldridge, Jefferson County Auditor,
P.O. Box 563, Port Townsend, WA 98368 or phone
1-800-831-2678 ext. 118
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Drainage District to Determine
Assessments

The Port Ludlow Drainage District has been meeting to
develop its assessment methodology. The County Com-
missioners will be at the Beach Club on Tuesday, July 24,
at 7:30 p.m. for a public hearing on an ordinance estab-
lishing the assessment system. All residents living within
the District are urged to attend.

At the last District meeting, the consultant and engineer
employed by the Drainage District made a presenta-

tion on the various methods of assessment that are being
considered by the Commissioners. The Commissioners
will shortly make their decision and forward their recom-
mendation to the Board of County Commissioners which
will schedule a public hearing and most likely adopt the
recommendation.

Some of the criteria and fees being considered are out-
lined below and are based on a hypothetical $100,000
assessment for a single family residential lot:

Gross area only $65.64
Impervious area only $96.47
Gross area 30%, Impervious area 70% $87.22
Gross area 35%, Impervious area 65%  $85.68
Gross area 50%, Impervious area 50% $81.05

Additional data presented to the Drainage District Com-
missioners included 5-acre lots, multifamily lots, condo-
miniums, vacant lots and commercial acreage. Calcula-
tions were also presented regarding greenbelt exclusion
and inclusion. Space does not permit presentation of this
data. The next District meeting is scheduled for Wednes-
day, July 11, at 9:00 a.m. at the Beach Club and will most
likely result in the establishment of an assessment recom-
mendation. Anyone living in the District wanting to be
heard on this matter should be in attendance. The actual
cost to the homeowner or landowner cannot be deter-
mined until a budget is formalized and all grant money
and loans are considered. At this time, engineering studies
are not complete so, consequently, the cost of new con-
struction and repair of existing drainage systems cannot
be calculated. This year’s assessment will probably not
include any funds for new construction or maintenance.

The Drainage District Commissioners also discussed
sending letters to the Board of County Commissioners
regarding sediment and erosion control on 5-acre parcels
and Drainage District review of any construction that
might impact drainage.
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Commissioners Conduct Public
Hearing on Drainage

by Ralph Thomas

The Board of County Commissioners (BOCC) took tes-
timony during a public hearing on the Drainage District
Assessment System. There were approximately sixty
people in attendance; most of the persons testifying were
in opposition to the method of assessment. The owners of
the five-acre parcels in Port Ludlow were concerned that
they were being assessed at a rate that was unreasonable.
They argued their assessment is about five times as much
as a smaller parcel, yet both are limited to one dwelling.
They also argued that the location of their property was
such that it did not have a drainage problem and did not
contribute to the overall problem within the District.

The method of assessment recommended by the Drainage
District Commissioners to the BOCC was a system that
took the acreage within the District and created an assess-
ment factor that represented 35 percent of the assessment
per acre. Each parcel would be assessed on its proportion
of the total area of the District.

In the event that a dwelling was on that parcel, a factor
that represented 65% of the total impervious surface of
the District was added to the area charge. Each occu-
pied parcel would be assessed on the proportion of the
total and its proportion of the total impervious surface.
Some considerations that could have been used would

be matters in mitigation and aggravation and a method

of increasing the assessment for those who gained the
most benefit or caused the most problem. This adjustment
would probably require zones to be created. Some of the
disagreement with the system was based on these factors
not being considered. Other protests were based on exist-
ing surface water systems that have already been installed
and paid for by the owner. Future assessments would
likely take these matters into consideration. At present
the Drainage Commissioners are only concerned with an
operating budget since an engineering study and recom-
mended improvements are not yet available.

Members of the audience spoke to all the above points.
Greg McCarry, representing the Developer, submit-

ted written testimony. He also spoke to the inequity of
excluding some reserve acreage while not excluding all of
the land not yet built on. Throughout the testimony it be-
came abundantly clear that the entire audience supported
the Drainage District but did not necessarily support the

method of assessment first suggested. Almost everyone
who addressed the Commissioners praised the efforts

of the Drainage District Commissioners and agreed that
storm water control was and is a community issue. The
consultants hired by the County did not fare as well and
did receive comments to the effect that more thought
should have gone into their recommendation. To their
credit they did submit revised methods of assessment for
consideration by the Board of County Commissioners.

Bert Loomis spoke to the BOCC regarding the amount

of money he has spent developing his on-site system and
the fact that no consideration was given to that effort.
Speaking of the Consultants he said, “They didn’t do their
homework.”

The Drainage Commissioners were able to report that
they had just received word that a five-year loan has been
approved for $80,000. This will spread the cost of the
District out and make it easier to fund this first budget.

Commissioner Walt Cairns, responding to a resident of
Plot 7, said he personally agreed they should not be re-
quired to pay an assessment to their homeowners’ asso-
ciation and the District, and he felt that the District should
take over maintenance of their drainage facility. Joe
Darcy rose and said he is ready to quitclaim the facility to
the District right now.

During testimony the Commissioners were asked to
consider the matter of mitigation and aggravation, as well
as zones based on those who received the most benefit,
and those who created the most problem. They were also
asked to establish an appeals process. The Commission-
ers were told that they had the authority to reestablish the
assessment process (with public hearings) at any time it
was appropriate.

Some considerations that could have been used would

be matters in mitigation and aggravation and a method

of increasing the assessment for those who gained the
most benefit or caused the most problem. This adjustment
would probably require zones to be created. Some of the
disagreement with the system was based on these factors
not being considered. Other protests were based on exist-
ing surface water systems that have already been installed
and paid for by the owner. Future assessments would
likely take these matters into consideration. At present
the Drainage Commissioners are only concerned with an
operating budget since an engineering study and a list of
recommended improvements are not yet available.
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Drainage Commissioners Elected

The results of the election for Port Ludlow Drainage
District (PLDD) Commissioners have been announced.
Ranking in terms of votes received were Dick Regan, Jim
Laker and Leland Amundson. According to State law, the
ranking establishes the position of each candidate, with
Regan serving a six-year term; Laker, a four-year term;
and Amundson, who was a write-in candidate, serving the
two-year term. Hereafter, there will be just one vacancy
every two years.

The March meeting of the PLDD Commissioners will
take place at the Beach Club on Wednesday, March 13,
at 10:00 a.m. The meeting is an open one, and members
of the Drainage District are encouraged to attend. Infor-
mation about the PLDD is posted on a designated bulletin
board across from the Beach Club reception desk.
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Drainage District Update

Over the last few months the Port Ludlow Drainage
District (PLDD) Commissioners have been re-evaluating
the assessment methodology adopted for the Port Lud-
low Drainage District by the Board of the County Com-
missioners in August of 2001. Recent completion of the
Comprehensive Stormwater Management Plan provided
the Commissioners with documented proof that some pre-
viously made assumptions were incorrect, therefore mak-
ing a case for an assessment change. On Monday, August
18, the PLDD Commissioners and the County Commis-
sioners will hold a joint public hearing at the Beach Club,
7:00 p.m., to present the new assessment methodology
report and recommendations and to take public testimony.
The County Commissioners will take the final action at their
regular meeting on Monday, August 25. If approved, new
assessment methodology will be used to collect PLDD
assessment revenues during 2004.

The North Bay Condo Drainage Project contract was
awarded to Seton Construction Inc. of Port Townsend.
Construction has started and is expected to be completed
in a timely and orderly manner.

Area 7 Detention Pond cleanup and rehabilitation were
completed last month.

PLDD meets at the Beach Club at 10:00 a.m. on the sec-
ond and fourth Thursday of the month. All are welcome
and encouraged to attend. Our meetings are held in an
open forum style, inviting the audience to participate in
drainage discussions.
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Your Drainage District at Work

by Gene Amundson. Drainage District Commissioner

The Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD) has awarded
Seton Construction a contract for the replacement of the
storm water drainage line running from the junction of
Montgomery Lane and Libby Court down to the bluff
where it discharges onto the beach. The existing line con-
sists of a 32-inch pipe that has rusted out, and the water
has been undercutting the pipe and discharging about six
feet below the pipe onto the beach, causing erosion to the
bluff. A sewer line runs north and south under this line
and is in jeopardy due to the failure of the piping.

The planned replacement is to install a new pipe to the
bluff and add additional piping down the bluff to the
beach where the water will be dispersed through a dif-
fuser. Work is anticipated to start in the July-August
time frame and will take about two weeks to a month to
complete at a cost of approximately $120,000.

Also on tap is Phase II, repairing the deep drainage ditch
created by heavy storm water between Oak Bay Road and
Montgomery Lane at a cost of approximately $68,000.
The current ditch is up to five feet or deeper in some areas
creating a hazard to a person walking in the Greenbelt.
The Drainage District will be installing catch basins and
piping plus regrading, straightening and stabilizing the
ditch.

We encourage everyone to keep up-to-date on the activi-
ties of the Drainage District by attending the meetings
held on the second and fourth Thursdays of every
month, 10:00 a.m., at the Beach Club.
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Your Drainage District at Work

by Lee Amundson, Drainage District Commissioner

The Drainage District currently has two projects under
contract with Seaton Construction; namely, Adventurer
Lane French drain, and phase 111 of the Libby Court
project partially completed last summer.

Storm water is presently being directed from the area
upslope from Adventurer Lane into the greenbelt to the
west of the path leading from the end of Adventurer Lane
to the park and the tennis courts. During heavy rainfalls,
water inundates the path and driveway of the home at the
end of Adventurer Lane, causing problems to the homes
east of Adventurer Lane. A French drain will be installed
in the greenbelt to pick up the water and direct it to the
County ditch on Adventurer Lane and subsequently to the
ditch on Fleet Drive.

Phase 111 of the Libby Court project involves modifying
the County ditch on the west side of Oak Bay Road. The
culverts crossing under Oak Bay road between
Swansonville Road north to Montgomery Lane will be
modified to restrict the amount of water that can enter the
culverts. The flow of the water in the ditch will be di-
rected away from a number of small existing culverts
under Oak Bay road toward the culvert at Baldwin Lane.
This culvert leads into the completed project between Oak
Bay Road and the beach which is now able to handle the
additional water.

These projects had been scheduled for completion in
August, but will more likely be done in early to mid-
September.

Additionally, the District has initiated a website at
pldd.org containing status on completed, current, and
future projects, minutes of meetings for the last six
months, current budget, and the boundaries of the District.
The District plans to expand the website in the future to
provide further information with respect to the activities of
your District and to also allow you to express your con-
cerns.

Our meetings are held at 10:00 a.m. on the second and
fourth Thursday of each month at the Beach Club. All
interested parties are encouraged to attend and participate.
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Resort Plan Decision Announced

by Beverly Browne, Co-editor in Chief

The PLVC

also asked that plans for placement of a retention pond or other dispersal of surface runoff be
approved by the Port Ludlow Drainage District prior to construction of Admiralty III.
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Check Before You Chop

by Beverly Browne, Editor

County Associate Planner David Wayne Johnson wants
Port Ludlow landowners to think about the environ-
mentally sensitive areas designated “critical areas” in

the Growth Management Act (GMA). The County and
the State believe that these areas must be regulated for
the good of the landowner and the people of the State.
Critical areas include: wetlands, aquifer recharge areas,
frequently flooded areas, geologically sensitive areas, and
fish and wildlife areas. The Counties have attempted to
map these areas and devise rules for managing them.

The Jefferson County Critical Areas Ordinance began
with the passage of an interim ordinance in 1994. Since
that time it has undergone changes and updates with
public agencies using a “best available science” standard
to review it. The current law, finalized in 2008, was
developed through an extensive planning process that
considered public comment. The County’s intent was to
improve citizen understanding of the rules while providing
protections of the function and value of critical areas.

Besides having fish and wildlife habitat and wetlands,
Port Ludlow has some geologically hazardous areas,
areas susceptible to erosion, sliding, earthquake or other
geological events. These areas are determined by geologic
and topographic investigation, hydrologic factors and pre-
vious history of the site. Steepness of slope (greater than
15 percent), ground water seepage, and soil conditions
are factors for consideration. Areas that have high poten-
tial for landslides include areas below Sea Vista Terrace,
Condon Lane and Montgomery Court. Maps show slight
to moderate hazard along Oak Bay Road and in most of
Timberton Village. Residents in these areas need to con-
sult with the County before disturbing vegetation.

Retention of native vegetation, reduction of impervious
surfaces, and landscaping can improve the volume and
rate of water flow and decrease slide potential. There-
fore removal of vegetation within a critical area requires
County review and a permit. Other preventative measures
include improving and repairing existing drainage sys-
tems and directing rainwater through storm sewers. Maps
indicating which areas are considered “critical” may be
viewed at the Bay and Beach Clubs or by clicking on “Maps”
on the County’s home page, www.co.jefferson.wa.us.
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Local News

Road Work Undertaken
on Oak Bay Road

Monte Reinders, e
County Engineer, g
recently explained
the geotechnical
work at Oak Bay
Road near the
four-way intersec-
tion with Paradise
Bay Road. He said

that a soldier pile ‘
retajning wall at View of the challenged retaining wall with

Oak Bay Road at upper right.
Photo by Bob Duncan.

this location was
failing. The failure
caused the piles to
lean outwards, some quite substantially, with associated
cracking of the asphalt and settling of the road surface.

Jefferson County Public Works hired an engineering
consulting firm to analyze the situation and design repair
concepts, leading to selection of an alternate road con-
struction. Analysis of the required roadwork at the site

is expected to be completed by April. Final design will
take longer depending on the alternative selected for
completing repairs. The existence of a 55-foot deep ravine
with loose fill complicates the project. The challenge for
the consulting firm and Public Works is to find a durable,
cost-effective solution.

The consultant team carried out the recent surveying and
drilling activity as part of the project.



Port Ludlow Voice - March 2009

Page 16

Drainage District Discussed
at Presidents’ Meeting

by Beverly Browne, Editor

Annexation of South Bay to the North Bay Drainage Dis-
trict was the topic of a panel discussion at the Bay Club
in February. Speakers were Walter Cairns, Commissioner
of the Drainage District; Nancy Lockett, Civil Engineer
for Gray and Osborne; Jim Pearson, Project Engineer for
Jefferson County Department of Public Works; and Pat
Pearson, Water Quality Agent from Washington State
University. The objective of the meeting was to provide
information about the Drainage District to aid decisions
about whether the South Bay should become a member.

Association presidents and other attendees learned that
the Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD) was the
result of a 1999 petition of the Ludlow Maintenance
Commission (LMC) Board. Trustees and residents were
concerned about drainage problems in North Bay related
to handling storm water runoff with drainage ditches and
culverts. The vote and formation took place in 2000 with
the encouragement of Jefferson County.

The District has a Board of three elected officers who
serve for a term of six years each. The terms are staggered
so that one commissioner is elected every two years. If
South Bay elects to join the District, a commissioner
would represent it. The District has a number of powers,
most importantly the ability to engage in drainage, storm
water, and surface water control and construct and main-
tain projects that offer further control.

Residents are assessed for the operation according to
District. Assessments are based on the ratio of benefit

that households in the zone obtain and on the amount of
impervious surface represented. The real property that
receives greater benefit or uses more of the resources pays
a greater proportion of the cost. Special assessments may
be levied to pay for construction, repair or maintenance of
facilities and operations. The District also has the ability
to acquire loans, which it has done in the past. The Seattle
engineering firm of Gray and Osborne is hired for larger
projects and storm water monitoring.

The South Bay has a somewhat different situation than
in North Bay because the system is newer. By the time
South Bay was developed, regulations had changed and
tightened. The newer system relies on detention ponds
that allow filtering and settling before water runs into

the Bay. During the question-and-answer session, some
attendees expressed disbelief in the advantages of joining
the PLDD given that drainage issues in South Bay do not
approach the severity of the earlier development. Others
noted that changes in regulatory conditions could change
that situation.
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Drainage District Confronts
Greenbelt Problem

by Nan Smith and Larry Nobles, Guest Writers

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Port Ludlow
Drainage District (PLDD) on May 10 drew an audi-
ence of approximately 100 North Bay residents to hear
Commissioners Dwayne Wilcox, Dick Regan and Walter
Cairns discuss the Rainier to Oak Bay drainage project.
At issue is the construction of a waterway through the
greenbelt between Swansonville Road and Walker Way
from Rainier Lane down to Oak Bay Road to alleviate
flooding on Cascade Lane and Goliah Lane.

The project involves removal of 110 large trees, construc-
tion of a drainage canal 20 feet wide with a round bottom
and sloping rock-lined sides, which will wind through the
greenbelt for approximately a quarter of a mile. Six bids,
ranging from $259,000 to nearly $600,000, have been
received. If the project is approved as bid, the estimated
addition to the average owner’s property tax bill each year
for the next 20 years is about $17 per year.

Several problems have come to light. The Commission
has failed to comply with Chapter 85.06.660 of the RCW
wherein a declaratory resolution must be passed and the
resolution and a notice of hearing must be posted “in
three public places in such district at least ten days before
the date of the hearing, hold a public hearing, and pass

a final resolution approving the project.” Some property
owners are concerned about the impact on the popular and
scenic Rainier Loop trail and about privacy issues. Others
question whether the plan will solve the water problem
for the waterfront properties.

After much discussion and resident input, the
Commission agreed that it will either e-mail or mail infor-
mation on the proposed project to all North Bay property
owners so that everyone has a clear understanding of the
scope, environmental ramifications and costs of what is

proposed. Blocking the project will require at least 40
percent of the drainage district acreage to submit letters of
opposition to the project.

The Commission will hold an informational meeting on
Tuesday, June 5 at 7:00 p.m. at the Beach Club. Written
protests, questions, and alternative solutions will be discussed
at that time. The Final Public Hearing will be held on
Thursday, June 14 at 10:00 a.m. at the Beach Club. At that
hearing “the board shall give full consideration to the project
and all protests filed” and may make a final decision to
proceed, modify, delay or abandon the project.

RCW 85.60.660 states “If protests are filed before said
hearing by owners of more than forty percent of the pro-
perty in said district, the board shall not have the power
to make the proposed improvement nor again initiate the
same for one year.” Written letters of protest must clearly
state the basis of the protest and must include the property
owners name and address, along with the Assessor’s lot
number. Send letters to Port Ludlow Drainage District,

P. O. Box 65261, Port Ludlow, WA 98365.

Drainage: The Other View

by Bruce Van Buren, Guest Writer

The drainage problem discussed in the Port Ludlow
Drainage District (PLDD) meeting in May is real for the
residents living by the water. This is a project that has
been in the works for over 10 years and is the last major
construction project for the PLDD. Other major projects
solved the flooding on Montgomery and drainage work
to prevent the bluff along the bay from sliding. These
projects cost over $300,000 and, if adjusted for inflation,
would be more.

While there will be an impact to the trail as with any
construction project, the engineers have made every

effort to keep this as natural a wooded area as possible
including new plantings to the disturbed areas and foot
bridges added to the trail. The result was not just a 20-foot
“canal” lined with rock. Nobody wants that.

The addition of about $17 per year to the drainage district’s
portion of the average owner’s property tax bill each year
for the next 20 years is a half-truth. While the assessment
to cover cost of this project is approximately $17, it was
stated at the meeting that the present budget can absorb
this with no increase in the assessment to property owners.
Furthermore, the PLDD feels confident the current assess-
ment will actually decrease in a few years as it turns its’
attention to maintenance and not new construction.

continued on next page
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Downbhill continued from previous page

Several people wanted the hearing tabled for 90 days.
We believe this would have caused bids to be thrown out
and the project would have to go out for bids again. My
personal experience with bids would mean this project
could cost lot owners more. An improved drainage ditch

is a sensible solution proposed by experienced engineers.

The “downhill” property owners encourage other resi-
dents to become informed about drainage problems in
North Bay and attend the scheduled meetings. We are
confident that the board shall consider the merits of the
project and its impact on concerned property owners.
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New Commissioner
Appointed to PLDD

Katie Smith has been appointed by the Jefferson County
Board of County Commissioners as Port Ludlow
Drainage District’s (PLDD) new commissioner. Smith
fills the position recently vacated by Jim Boyer, and will
serve the remainder of the Commissioner 1 unexpired
term until the next Special District General Election in
February 2018.

Our new commissioner is not new to the District, having
owned property in Port Ludlow since 1978 and been

a permanent resident of North Bay since 1980. Smith
believes that she and her husband have probably attended
more PLDD meetings than any other citizen since the
Special District was established by a vote of property
owners in 2000.

The purpose of the District, then and now, is to resolve
storm water drainage problems on common property
within North Bay. There have been 19 capital improve-
ment and storm drainage projects completed by PLDD
since its inception. They have improved storm water flow
and eliminated deficiencies in infrastructure that were
either not considered in the initial 1968 plat, or occurred
later. PLDD levies an assessment to fund District activi-
ties and receives annual revenue from 1,100 North Bay
property owners within its boundary. The amount
assessed is based on the impervious surface area and size
of each parcel in the District.

Smith stated: “To me, the Drainage District is probably
one of our most valuable investments in North Bay. It has
corrected many problems, and I consider the expenditure
of this assessment to be one of the best values we have as
long-term residents. Our annual assessment is low. It is
one of the lowest dollar items on my county tax bill.”

PLDD coordinates with North Bay’s homeowner’s asso-
ciation and the Ludlow Maintenance Commission (LMC)
addressing storm water, drainage, and vegetation issues
according to a 2002 Agreement between the PLDD and
the LMC.

PLDD improvements have addressed community safety,
preservation of property, and water quality for the benefit
of all residents. The maintenance of PLDD projects

and facilities and the review of drainage problems is an
ongoing focus of PLDD. Everyone is invited to attend
monthly PLDD Board meetings on the second Thursday
of each month at 10:00 a.m. at the Beach Club.
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PLDD Adds Another New
Commissioner

Following the retirement of Port Ludlow Drainage
District (PLDD) Chair Commissioner Dwayne
Wilcox, the District will have a new Commissioner 2
position appointed by the Jefferson County Board of

Commissioners. This term runs through February 2018.

Although Commissioner Wilcox had been planning to
retire at the end of November, he tendered his resignation
at the October 13 Board Meeting, amid controversy over
compensation issues. He was appointed to the PLDD in
December 2010 by fellow PLDD commissioners.

During the October meeting, the District’s 2017 budget was
presented, including a history of all past work. That slide
presentation is available online at p/dd.org. Also of note,

is that throughout the wettest October on record, all of the
18 projects constructed by PLDD since 2003 were tested
by Mother Nature and proven to be working well. For a
review of the history of the District’s work, you can see
descriptions and photos on the website pldd.org/projects.
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PLDD Gains an Engineer
as New Commissioner

The Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD) has a new
commissioner, Don Forbes, appointed by the Jefferson
County Board of Commissioners and sworn in on
December 6 to fill the vacancy of Position 2, vacated by
the former Chair on October 13.

Commissioner Forbes brings to the District valuable engi-
neering experience which has been missed on the Board
since 2012. From the inception of PLDD in 2000 until

2012, at least one commissioner with engineering expe-
rience has served the District. This new board member
restores that much-needed technical expertise at the local
level, in addition to public sector experience, according to
fellow Commissioner Smith.

Commissioner Forbes and his wife relocated to Port
Ludlow from Seattle in the summer of 2016 and have
been remodeling their waterfront home in the North Bay.
Don heard about the position through engineers he knew
and was asked to become a candidate for the appointment.
Even though not fully retired, he has stated that he feels
this to be a great opportunity to help the community.

His qualifications include a Master of Business
Administration (MBA) from Pacific Lutheran University
and a Master’s in structural engineering from the
University of Colorado. Forbes was the former director of
the Oregon Department of Transportation, and continues
to serve as a specialty consultant on major projects in the
U.S. and Canada, including the $3.9 billion replacement
of the Tappan Zee Bridge in New York City.

This time of year, with major rainfall, the 18 completed
projects of PLDD continuously serve the North Bay
community. These past projects are revealed in new post-
ings on the PLDD website, pldd.org, including historical
photos and videos. Everyone is encouraged to check

out this online update, and all are welcome to attend the
Regular Meeting at 10:00 a.m. on the second Thursday of
each month at the Beach Club.
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PLDD Tackles Storm Water Issues

You don’t have to own a backyard rain gauge to know the
rainy season from the fall of 2016 through spring of 2017
has seen greater than normal rainfall. A Seattle weather
blog reports that October 2016 was the wettest month

on record with over three times the normal amount of
rainfall. Additionally, the combined rainfall for February
and March 2017 is the wettest these two months have
been since weather records began in the 1890s. Lots of
folks are noticing standing water around their property
this year, perhaps more than has previously been
observed.

Over the years, the Port Ludlow Drainage District
(PLDD) has received numerous inquiries as to whether
the District can help with private property water issues.
The majority of our community is not built on soil that
allows rain water to infiltrate into the ground. Instead

it is underlain by glacial till consisting of a compact
mixture of clay, silt, sand, gravel, and boulders that were
deposited during the last glaciation. Till inhibits the flow
of water into and through the soil layers which can result
in standing water or surface runoff from uphill areas.

Water that has entered more permeable soils is trapped
between layers of till soils and, when the soil conditions
are right, the trapped ground water may be discharged
from the confining till layers. This often happens where
the till soils have been disturbed such as at the uphill
foundation wall of our homes. Most all home owners
have dealt with the need to install curtain drains (French
drains) around the uphill side of their property.

The PLDD does not have jurisdiction to solve individual
drainage problems or ground water issues. The District’s
mission is to alleviate storm water conveyance problems
on community property, like the greenbelts. For those that
live at the top of the hill, ground water is not as severe

a problem as for those at the bottom of the hill. The
District is often asked to review issues relating to a single
property, and at times has been able to offer a suggestion
for solution, but cannot provide advice or remediate
individual issues.

There have been 18 Capital Improvement Projects
undertaken and completed by PLDD that have contributed
to the improvement of storm water flow over the years.
These improvements have addressed community safety,
preservation of property, and water quality for the benefit
of all residents. The maintenance of PLDD projects and
facilities is an ongoing focus of the District. The District’s
maintenance crew has worked hard during this historic
rainy winter to ensure that the conveyance facilities are
able to continue functioning under all conditions.

The PLDD Board meets at 10:00 a.m. on the second
Thursday of each month



Port Ludlow Voice - July 2017

Page 29

Port Ludlow Drainage District -
Outfall Inspection

Two significant projects the Port Ludlow Drainage District
(PLDD) has completed are the Libby Court Outfall and
the Pope Way Outfall. These projects were undertaken to
minimize the potential for erosion and failure of the high
bluff on the east side of the District from failing metal
culverts that previously discharged at the top of the bank.

The District completed the Libby Court Outfall in 2004.
The district installed a 30-inch diameter storm pipe from
Montgomery Lane to a concrete diffuser structure located on
the beach. The pipe transitions from underground to above
ground at the face of the bluff.

B,

The Pope Way Outfall was installed in 2007. This project
involved slip lining of an existing culvert located on private
property from Condon Lane to the top of the bluff, and
installation of a new 14-inch outfall which extends above
ground down the face of the bluff to a diffuser structure
located on the beach.

Pope Way Outfall.

Submitted photos

The District Commissioner(s) and engineering consultant
take a walk up the beach annually to review the condition of
the outfalls. This year’s inspection was conducted on May
23 during a low tide. The outfalls are in good condition and
functioning properly.

A complete review of this report will be presented at PLDD’s
regular meeting on Thursday, July 13, at 10:00 a.m. in the
Meeting Room of the Port Ludlow Fire Hall. Everyone is
invited to attend.
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The PLDD 2018 Budget was recently presented and ratified in the
Regular Meeting on Thursday, October 12, 2017. View 2018 Budget
Presentation and Approved 2018 Budget. Next year's budget is a 40%

decrease, with an Assessment reduction of 27%.

The week of December 11-15 will be the PLDD Candidate Filing Period for the February 6,
2018 Special District General Election. On the ballot will be Position No.1 (currently held by Katie Smith)

for the remaining two years of a term ending Feb-2020, and Position No.2 (currently held by Don Forbes)

for a term of six years, ending Feb-2024. How to file for elective office.

Before beginning board duties in March 2018, a successful Candidate is required to be "qualified" to
assume office, as outlined in RCW 29A.04.133 (Qualified) and described by MRSC in their 2015

publication Assuming Office. Prior to taking the Oath of Office, the successful candidate must obtain
a $5,000 Surety Bond payable to the District and filed with the County
Clerk RCW 85.38.080 (Governing body-Bond). Although the cost of this bond will be reimbursed by the

District, it is the obligation of the Candidate to procure the Bond prior to taking Oath.


http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2d_scADPbpiAqVCCTDkaSkWDeEMarH2dkASb2rMlxkk6lK1re0Y5wzRMN6Ysdw6xzhiLnf5FR3LQsMsi4gzekPlYvwyyDHGVRKQaK-Ye485iuR-_mGXaI5yJQtIWJrBvISWXCi6T-XCSZlwKAg8X7utim_29iUMo4zEQQ7JuZCEHT_aRwGNH3Uly7ujyMapeO&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2d_scADPbpiAqVCCTDkaSkWDeEMarH2dkASb2rMlxkk6lK1re0Y5wzRMN6Ysdw6xzhiLnf5FR3LQsMsi4gzekPlYvwyyDHGVRKQaK-Ye485iuR-_mGXaI5yJQtIWJrBvISWXCi6T-XCSZlwKAg8X7utim_29iUMo4zEQQ7JuZCEHT_aRwGNH3Uly7ujyMapeO&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2gZoeWamzv2U-lJe-7slpVgoy_ZLHsGe-hF1EWcMkOiTuFk5BHZpgqKjjXih8mcfic9_uvmVgFg06jM3o4Uw01k6pHVXulyxD3easbLGuUVqWFgaiS-s1aIsukreSisQg_d9cv9LhbU-7hb763dCjIiuCwz4wJVm4GuZjASHDj8I_qThel29kwVIfmc-3iyhzPCSregoRjbc=&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2auLt0ug2DE6SZOwOhTz35WnaOBjzOWMGTUfk397bVfewrXUtaL2yXwL1pQte1PzGLEGievUDAMBYS5HWfG-wKFJtjojhDwaT1oE-sqXfLaeGkHerjrAuM8OKUJZx8-WhoBLqAZbHMTxaPFbhB372ESmJe8ZHnalKnrSjy1Dvhvurf3q8uqsJZisjzbAVapoz-CX_qhtrOXJoGozdPvdy-A==&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2BVAg3KtSX_i0HTd9MJc6H_-VqG_363oj_OLq4qj4lBn-_8POi6tMt2Bq8YOQ17pPpWk4Hq0OCGifvFkjT473FS-tW5rEuMCixr-HzPSlX_8LqzC2lat2HYwr7q2vYXRDx2HYpQ2wPhxYJ4dXv2aEpS2qD3CKMx8zbO7VsgWJoINzp883juCYxr3kOz1kLNWUnm5gIRyGnJk=&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v26BLvVuAU6FX5m9bs26PUzL6uP75m2EqsLIiL1ntxt8-FxABKpCjCwYiWNIOnI-8E-9qtPtGfY44jrQ2ADcMwunXxBFpGgiq-2gZaZGCm-J3PC-yGdLdvc2QfPSbMddzEWVDnC1MHB478BoPj-qoUCiixI2HWJ8yB&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2TbL0O9Fb8848WmTm2r_mM5Pea15mjkxv1xnMeodv7VZqcODeneoezUukRL1juwp5ubN444S3O7bjogAD2OZlOimsmob6ffVPTNl_HV2jFBvGLHj9TcVMEhFvFOTJdfxExxjqnfiooRt1OmTBoMZooIAHFEOZ40YhpxnGFHEpQFFEZIOX0V8-CuIEKW2lZCV_&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v23omyjzlgTwvUiL53YPmKmrMx7XBvzXP_CEymn8fu8_F46gI8wRAyEh82uOFZUBKiFS45F6Q219b09o-Zt9rgwg5qjDwaJA7XUKbsOaTDhXOuPLTdoSLsLw2cNSLUDAOAVN5SR_FGdgjdCy00xiFuiXRurX11N-MkqAvv53_ftfufAWfLp_IbtQ==&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001HsvG98LEH6n35cqKs2KEZ1WeCNEEhn0GzB6gqyHXsEiokEcjCXEz-KYyzPJnK1v2jUvvJjAKbJ4QdgVqLEFCBQi0q4uISEHh82vq2aaQB4VT6l9gZBLF_DrDhqJJLxCQN_2po0EKu7KVZIzdontzAlLG7OuF5yMiRvvC4tjpp07qkGiEPMwLftmYO044XDZEIDiwtrhMnZ4GlcThriEZfVdTRrWLPbRT&c=MtosppmvkD9eAJBGvvAzTZ_UbP6FNU3tnaYkHLf1MjrGlhfjRHxYyQ==&ch=T9VR8uu4hj7klt2eLqGwqDmuEtrcPdrRjvxI5TTeTkH7_iBIc0ikHQ==

Port Ludlow Voice - March 2018

Page 34

Beach Club/North Bay News

Driveway Culverts

Every winter, there are significant rain events that cause
our roadway ditches to run much fuller than normal. The
typical winter storm with heavy rain and high winds can
also cause tree or shrub debris to be transported in the
ditches which can lead to obstruction of driveway culverts.
This winter the Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD)
received inquiries from several residents requesting

help with maintenance of the ditch or driveway culverts
serving their property. The topic of maintenance for
private driveway culverts was discussed in a September
2016 special meeting for homeowners, hosted by Ludlow
Maintenance Commission (LMC), that featured a discus-
sion with the Director of Jefferson County Public Works.
The following information was provided: “The culverts
placed in the ditches for driveways are not County culverts.
These driveway culverts are the responsibility of the
homeowner to maintain, clean, and replace.” Following
that meeting the November 2016 e-Navigator had a short
article: “Did You Know? Driveway culverts are the respon-
sibility of the homeowner to maintain, clean, and replace.”

Maintenance of the roadside ditch and culverts may
include removal of trash, excess vegetation or branches,
and making sure the inlet and outlet of the culvert are
unobstructed. A good rule of thumb is to check the ditch

continued on next page



Port Ludlow Voice - March 2018

Page 35

Culverts continued from previous page

and culvert openings in late fall prior to the rainy season
to remove any obstruction and to periodically check the
drainage system during the winter. Routine cleaning either
by the homeowner or homeowner’s yard maintenance
contractors ensures that maintaining free flow in the ditch
and culvert does not become a major effort or expense.

The PLDD meets at 10:00 a.m. on the second Thursday of
each month in the training room of the Port Ludlow Fire
Hall, 7650 Oak Bay Road. All North Bay residents are
invited to attend.



October 2018 e-Navigator
Beach Club & LMC News

PORT LUDLOW DRAINAGE DISTRICT
Facility Inventory - Maintenance

Newcomers to our area have asked for more information about

the Drainage District, what it is and what it does?

The Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD) is a Jefferson County Special Purpose District that
is tasked with resolving storm water drainage problems on common property within the North
Bay area of Port Ludlow > Read More. The district is governed by a three-member board of
commissioners which is elected by owner(s) of land located in the District who are qualified
voters of the District.

The PLDD does not have jurisdiction to solve individual drainage problems or ground water
issues. The District's mission is to alleviate stormwater conveyance problems on community

property, like the greenbelts.

The District has completed 18 capital improvement projects since inception of PLDD in 2000,
including six (6) capital projects identified in the 2003 Comprehensive Plan, plus an additional

13 important projects.

As part of strategic planning, the 2018-2019 focus is on maintenance of those facilities and
assets, including identification of potential problem areas. The Board has presented a facility
inventory, which includes a summary listing and drawings of current and potential areas, divided

into three sections,District Inventory

16 - Facilities Installed by the District (shown in Red)
7 - Other Area Maintenance Activities (Installed by Others) (shown in Green)
6 - Areas to Watch (Installed by Others) (shown in Blue)

Maps displaying Drainage facilities are divided into three sections:

o Fig1 =South
o Fig2 = Mid-section
o Fig3 =North

This is a good time of year to address maintenance of your driveway culvert. As noted in the
Nov & Dec-16 eNavigator: "Driveway culverts are the responsibility of the homeowner to
maintain, clean, and replace." For more, see Port Ludlow Voice, March 2018 pages 34-35.


http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kl6VoLJpMz9uVEqqEHSjnE0HLxgbGqRcwZ-dpXX0kBhk7JDMI9ugenkFkowkFqcXkCjtmSs3m4I9PrQfiq72STtYhGeIFeoaP0BnGP4vyx4gDGu1-A8wb8wdlJWg5a0xzK_reM2BuJMtZpyto_PGoQLMS9VZWqLnyEC8ebJwaYNg4F0UOKlNVXcj_iQFPxSAhoSXIhOss6kA3RdL9yqoQuh4gVRsHAx2&c=yfq6nIo8g9uc0RrZdEN5nAzI3iQxcoqbnYLdmi5eBvCc0v9j_cC4zw==&ch=1TREQsaFnFoC4iOh72jwnrBn6BrMlTGeQDHWd8nzLjOG3Wx3EQ2Ncw==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001kl6VoLJpMz9uVEqqEHSjnE0HLxgbGqRcwZ-dpXX0kBhk7JDMI9ugenkFkowkFqcXZN-ymRdZ-woxf1XOG7fVlKGEo79Fk902WYQJhqMQcuTEt7s2KqpShEVanig71SJWpOsGbR6bHShCbQTKnF2ar1_yRKLwLIiNK0jX6X-GtoQszQkj3B_wVweyiL8z0OM3-e3eHCqSNM4E0ivrK7YEbcEQhN04-5DR1za5SiNlSZY=&c=yfq6nIo8g9uc0RrZdEN5nAzI3iQxcoqbnYLdmi5eBvCc0v9j_cC4zw==&ch=1TREQsaFnFoC4iOh72jwnrBn6BrMlTGeQDHWd8nzLjOG3Wx3EQ2Ncw==
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PORT LUDLOW DRAINAGE
DISTRICT

Winter Preparation

Our summer growing season has kept the maintenance
crew of the Port Ludlow Drainage District very busy.

The PLDD crew is in the midst of an intensive

"readiness" effort to trim and clean all of the District

facilities in preparation for winter to ensure stormwater is transported down the hill and
into the bay. Now would be a good time for homeowners to clean driveway culverts and
ditches to maintain free flow through the culvert. Ditches along our roadways are the
responsibility of the County; however, driveway culverts are installed and maintained by
owners. Many homeowners maintain the ditches surrounding their culverts and
property, which adds to the appearance of individual properties and is appreciated by
the entire neighborhood.

In a recent District meeting, it was noted that some trimmings have been discarded into
ravines and ditches, rather than hauled away. This debris can cause blockage of the
stormwater path and create drainage problems. Please, if you cut it, remove it. Do not
dispose of trimmings in the drainage facilities or public right-of-way ditches.

This time of year, another effort of the PLDD Board is annual budget planning. The
PLDD Board of Commissioners adopted a resolution on October 11 ratifying the 2019
fiscal year budget, representing a reduction of 7% and an accompanying 8.8%
reduction in the Special Assessment that appears on your County tax bill. The Board
delivers the budget to Jefferson County for implementation. PLDD governs and
administers the activities of the District, but does not collect, hold, or disburse funds.
Those functions are performed and overseen by the County.

Interested in keeping up-to-date with activities of PLDD? Please attend the regular
meeting held at 10:00 AM on the second Thursday of each month in the Training Room
of the Port Ludlow Fire Hall, or visit the District website at http://pldd.org/



http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=0019Oje0vbgDoOlTgpfzSyb84BZmtxLfjCfQg2i-mUQaCW86tLEzGL11HcY0i4J0CKjoH-OktgoFSIT7fWrO-1eYPhIJG1BN4fNvwiP_Q0Vd-J5916LYJrKEXAgyRWWWuCTuZvrkiyYxV398KEHvpUJdDrItD0UQhqq&c=ngrmpuNFM5esqgXsve-hL5s9WK17ijL2uGGWSNoXPd3L9CjlXBDFJQ==&ch=JyqjTBW4QGE4YghB_6gxm_0g9ZFg5jbzl3-CQYILIVdDRYW7ItF41g==
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Beach Club/North Bay News

Drainage District Winterization

Our summer growing season has kept the maintenance
crew of the Port Ludlow Drainage District (PLDD) very
busy. To ensure stormwater is transported down the hill and
into the bay, the PLDD crew is in the midst of an intensive
readiness effort to trim and clean all of the district facilities
in preparation for winter.

Now would be a good time for homeowners to clean
driveway culverts and ditches to maintain free flow through
the culvert. Driveway culverts are installed by owners

and are the responsibility of owners to maintain, clean,

and replace. While the ditches along our roadways are the
responsibility of the county, driveway culverts placed in
ditches are not county culverts. The county did not install
them, and the county will not replace them.

Roadside ditches are located within county right-of-way
and are not on private property. The purpose of a ditch is
to direct stormwater off of the road surface to a designated
point of discharge. If the ditches are filled or obstructed by
landscaping materials, the capacity of the ditch to convey
stormwater is compromised. Jefferson County Public
Works does not approve of filling in ditches or installing
culverts in the ditch, other than for a driveway access.

continued on next page
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Drainage continued from previous page

Uphill stormwater - PLDD Project #12.
Submitted photo

The county performs basic maintenance on the ditches such
as mowing and reshaping; however, if a homeowner has
installed rocks or other landscaping materials in the ditch,
the county cannot provide maintenance. Many homeowners
maintain the ditches surrounding their culverts and prop-
erty, which adds to the appearance of individual properties
and is appreciated by the entire neighborhood.

In a recent district meeting, it was noted that some trim-
mings have been discarded into ravines and ditches, rather
than being hauled away. This debris can cause blockage of
the stormwater path and create drainage problems. Please,
if you cut it, remove it. Do not dispose of trimmings in the
drainage facilities or public right-of-way ditches.

This time of year, another effort of the PLDD board
is the annual budget-planning. The PLDD Board of
Commissioners adopted a resolution on October 11
that ratified the 2019 fiscal year budget, representing a

reduction of 7 percent and an accompanying 8.8 percent
reduction in the special assessment that appears on your
county tax bill. The board delivers the budget to Jefferson
County for implementation. PLDD governs and adminis-
ters the activities of the district but does not collect, hold,
or disburse funds. Those functions are performed and over-
seen by the county.

Interested in keeping up-to-date with activities of the
PLDD? Please attend the regular meetings, held in the
training room of the Port Ludlow Fire Hall, at 10:00 a.m.
on the second Thursday of each month, or visit the district
website at pldd.org.
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LAND CLEARING EROSION PREVENTION

BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICES

Land clearing on your property, including tree removal,

can cause erosion and transport sediments off your
property if disturbed soil is left exposed to rain. Sediment-
laden runoff contributes to clogging of driveway culverts,

ditches and storm pipes. To prevent the discharge of
sediment off of your property, please follow these
recommended erosion prevention practices:

5

Limit site disturbance as much as-possible.
Maintaining trees and existing vegetation is the most
effective method for reducing erosion.

Leave an undisturbed area or strip of existing
vegetation between the land clearing activity and
property lines. This area will provide a living filter to
reduce soil erosion and limit sediment leaving the site.

Install sediment controls such as hay bales, straw rolls,
or silt fences prior to land clearingactivities.

Prevent erosion of exposed soil by covering with
plastic, hay, mulch or seeding. Cover exposed soils
within 2 days during wet season (October 1 — April 30)
or within 7 days during dry season (May.1 — September
30).

If land clearing activity is going to occur on a slope,
divert stormwater away from the slope prior to
clearing by collecting drainage at the top of the slope.

Clean up any dirt that is deposited on roadways by
construction equipment and clean out dirt or debris
that has accumulated in ditches or culverts.
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Check Before You Chop

by Beverly Browne, reprinted from the March 2009 issue of the Voice.

Besides having fish and wildlife habitat and wetlands, Port
Ludlow has some geologically hazardous areas susceptible to
erosion, sliding, earthquake, or other geological events. These
areas are determined by geologic and topographic investigation,
hydrologic factors, and previous history of the site. Steepness of
slope (greater than 15 percent), ground water seepage, and soil
conditions are factors for consideration. Areas that have high
potential for landslides include areas below Sea Vista Terrace,
Condon Lane, Montgomery Lane, and Montgomery Court. Maps
show slight to moderate hazard along Oak Bay Road and in most
of Timberton Village. Residents in these areas need to consult
with the county before disturbing vegetation. Retention of native
vegetation, reduction of impervious surfaces, and landscaping
can improve the volume and rate of water flow and decrease slide

potential. Therefore, removal of vegetation within a critical area
requires county review and a permit.

County Associate Planner David Wayne Johnson wants Port
Ludlow landowners to think about the environmentally sensi-
tive areas designated “critical areas” in the Growth Management
Act (GMA). The county and the state believe that these areas
must be regulated for the benefit of the landowner and the people
of the state. Critical areas include wetlands, aquifer recharge
areas, frequently flooded areas, geologically sensitive areas, fish
and wildlife areas, streams, and shorelines. Other preventative
measures include improving and repairing existing drainage
systems and directing rainwater through storm sewers. The
counties have attempted to map these areas and devise rules for
managing them.

The Jefferson County Critical Areas Ordinance began with the
passage of an interim ordinance in 1994. Since that time, it has
undergone changes and updates with public agencies using a
“best-available science” standard to review it. The current law,
finalized in 2008 and codified in Jefferson County Code Chapter
18.22, was developed through an extensive planning process that
considered public comment. The county’s intent was to improve
a citizen’s understanding of the rules while providing protections
of the function and value of critical areas.

Maps indicating which areas are considered “critical” may be
viewed at the Bay and Beach Clubs or by clicking on “Maps” on the
Jefferson County home page at co.jefferson.wa.us.
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Beach Club/North Bay News

PLDD News

In addition to the intensive maintenance needs created by our
beautiful spring growing season, the Port Ludlow Drainage
District (PLDD) is working on a maintenance project at the Pope
Way/Condon Lane catch basin that will reinforce the connection
to the pipe directing storm water over the bluff to the diffuser on
the beach below. More information and photos about the original
2007 project can be viewed at pldd.org/projects/9-pope-condon-
bay/index.php.

At the next regular meeting on Thursday, June 13, the district
will be focusing on strategic planning and goal setting for the
coming years. The June 13 meeting will be held at 10:00 a.m. at
the Port Ludlow Fire Station and everyone is invited to attend.
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